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1     JUDGE HAYNES:  Pursuant to the direction of the

2 Illinois Commerce Commission, I now call Docket

3 13-0552, Commonwealth Edison Company:  Submission

4 of Rider NAM, Non-AMI Metering.

5          May I have the appearances for the record,

6 please?

7     MR. FOSCO:  Appearing on behalf of Commonwealth

8 Edison Company, Carmen L. Fosco and Maris Jager,

9 J-a-g-e-r, with Rooney, Rippie & Ratnaswamy,

10 350 West Hubbard Street, Suite 600, Chicago,

11 Illinois 60654.

12          Do you want our telephone numbers, your

13 Honor?

14     JUDGE HAYNES:  No.  That's not necessary.

15     MR. FOSCO:  Thank you.

16     MR. HARVEY:  Appearing for the Staff of the

17 Illinois Commerce Commission, Matthew L. Harvey,

18 160 North LaSalle Street, Suite 800, Chicago,

19 Illinois 60601.

20     MR. O'BRIEN:  Appearing on behalf of the People

21 of the State of Illinois, Janice Dale and Timothy

22 O'Brien, Office of the Illinois Attorney General,

23 100 West Randolph, Floor 11, Chicago, Illinois

24 60601.
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1     MS. MUNSCH:  Appearing on behalf of the

2 Citizens Utility Board, Kristin Munsch,

3 M-u-n-s-c-h, 309 West Washington Street, Suite 800,

4 Chicago, Illinois 60606.

5     JUDGE HAYNES:  Are there any further

6 appearances?

7          Let the record reflect there are none.

8          The first item to be addressed this

9 morning is a motion to modify the schedule filed by

10 the Attorney General, which I received yesterday

11 morning and I got a response yesterday afternoon

12 from ComEd.

13          Ms. Dale indicated that AG wants to reply?

14     MS. DALE:  I was hoping to be able to file a

15 written response, but if your Honor wants us to

16 reply now...

17     JUDGE HAYNES:  Well --

18     MS. DALE:  I, myself, only saw the motion this

19 morning, Com Ed's response to the motion.

20     JUDGE HAYNES:  I guess it depends on the ruling

21 as necessary.

22     MS. DALE:  We can reply in writing today.

23     JUDGE HAYNES:  Okay.  If that's how you want to

24 do it, that's fine.
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1     MS. DALE:  We understand that we need to keep

2 this moving.  The Commission is interested in

3 concluding these proceedings quickly.  So we would

4 be able to respond to that.

5     JUDGE HAYNES:  So if I get your reply by

6 5:00 o'clock today, then I will issue a ruling

7 tomorrow.

8     MS. DALE:  Yes, your Honor.

9     MR. FOSCO:  Your Honor, if I may, for the

10 record, we don't have any objection to that.  I

11 just wanted to make clear for the record since we

12 are proceeding with the hearing today that any

13 cross-examination as to the testimony that's

14 already out there -- we don't know what your ruling

15 will be -- will conclude all cross-examination for

16 that testimony.  In the event this is intended to

17 be the cross-examination for all existing testimony

18 as of today, I think that understanding should be

19 clear as we go into the hearing.

20     MS. DALE:  Well, I think that would depend on

21 whether or not people were given leave to file

22 relevant testimony and whether that would raise new

23 issues.

24     MR. FOSCO:  Again, your Honor, if a decision
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1 were made to allow additional testimony, my point

2 would only be any cross-examination in the future

3 would be limited to that testimony, not an

4 opportunity to go back and conduct a new

5 cross-examination of the testimony.  Otherwise, I

6 object to proceeding in this manner.  I think we

7 should address the issue now and get a ruling

8 before we proceed.

9     THE COURT:  I agree that the evidentiary

10 hearing today should be well crossed, final cross

11 of the existing testimony that is out there.

12 However, I am not the one that imposed the February

13 deadline.  Obviously any ruling I make -- I don't

14 think I necessarily have the authority to change

15 the February deadline and then if -- I guess what

16 I'm saying is that who knows if it's taken up on

17 interlocutory what the Commission will say.

18     MR. FOSCO:  Your Honor, we understand that any

19 ruling you make, any decision you make, is subject

20 to the Commission's reconsideration.

21     JUDGE HAYNES:  But as far as I'm concerned,

22 yes, the cross today is all of the cross there will

23 be on the existing testimony.

24     MR. FOSCO:  Thank you, your Honor.
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1     MR. O'BRIEN:  Thank you.

2     MR. FOSCO:  Your Honor, I think Staff was going

3 to proceed first with their witnesses.

4     MR. HARVEY:  We'd prefer to do that, your

5 Honor, if that's acceptable to you.

6     JUDGE HAYNES:  That's fine.  Go ahead.

7     MR. HARVEY:  At this time we call Dr. Eric P.

8 Schlaf, S-c-h-l-a-f.

9     JUDGE HAYNES:  Good morning, Dr. Schlaf.

10     DR. SCHLAF:  Good morning.

11     JUDGE HAYNES:  Please raise your right hand.

12                      (Whereupon, the witness was duly

13                       sworn.)

14     JUDGE HAYNES:  Thank you.

15                 DR. ERIC P. SCHLAF,

16 having been first duly sworn, was examined and

17 testified as follows via videoteleconference:

18                 DIRECT EXAMINATION

19 BY MR. HARVEY:

20     Q.   Good morning, Dr. Schlaf.

21     A.   Good morning.

22     Q.   Could you state your name, please?

23     A.   My name is Eric P. Schlaf, S-c-h-l-a-f.

24     Q.   And do you have before you a document that
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1 has been marked for identification as staff

2 Exhibit 1.0 in this proceeding?

3     A.   Yes, I do.

4     Q.   Does that document consist of 17 pages of

5 text in question-and-answer format and a cover

6 page?

7     A.   Yes, it does.

8     Q.   Was that document prepared by you or at

9 your direction?

10     A.   Yes, it was.

11     Q.   Do you have any corrections or additions

12 to make to the document?

13     A.   Yes.  I have a correction.

14     Q.   Would you identify that correction,

15 please, using a page and line number?

16     A.   Yes.  Page 14 line 267, the sentence that

17 begins "such a sizable increase in" should include

18 the words the charge for, so the line will read

19 "such a sizable increase in the charge for metering

20 service might be perceived as unfair, comma."

21     Q.   With that correction, is the testimony set

22 forth in Staff Exhibit 1.0 true and correct?

23     A.   Yes, it is.

24     MR. HARVEY:  With that, I would move the
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1 testimony into evidence.

2          Was Dr. Schlaf sworn?

3     JUDGE HAYNES:  He was.

4     MR. HARVEY:  Oh, I missed that totally.

5     JUDGE HAYNES:  I don't know.  You can tell me

6 if you missed it.  You must have.

7     MR. FOSCO:  No objection from the Company.

8     JUDGE HAYNES:  Okay.

9     MR. O'BRIEN:  The People have no objection to

10 the admission of Dr. Schlaf's testimony.  However,

11 I would note for the record that counsel for Staff

12 and the People had agreed to a stipulation.

13     MR. HARVEY:  I think there is agreement to

14 stipulate that -- well, by way of background, your

15 Honor, the People have submitted to us a data

16 request yesterday.  Without getting too far into

17 the details of it, the Staff is prepared to

18 stipulate that the rate for non-AMI metering could

19 be both raised or lowered at the Commission's

20 discretion as it perceived the public interest and

21 demand.

22          Is that a fair characterization of what we

23 agreed to?

24     MR. FOSCO:  Yes.  The Company has no objection
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1 to that stipulation in lieu of cross by AIG.

2     MR. O'BRIEN:  The People have no objection.

3     JUDGE HAYNES:  Okay.  Mr. Harvey, was this

4 testimony filed on e-Docket?

5     MR. HARVEY:  It was filed on e-Docket on

6 November 18, 2013, your Honor.

7     JUDGE HAYNES:  Okay.  Then Staff Exhibit 1.0,

8 Schlaf's direct examination, and as previously

9 filed on e-Docket is admitted into the record.

10     MR. HARVEY:  Thank you very much.

11          Assuming that there's no additional

12 questions for Dr. Schlaf, I would request he be

13 excused.

14     MR. FOSCO:  The Company has no cross of

15 Dr. Schlaf.

16     JUDGE HAYNES:  Okay.  Thank you, Dr. Schlaf.

17     DR. SCHLAF:  Thank you, your Honor.

18     MR. HARVEY:  The Staff next calls Alicia Allen.

19     MS. ALLEN:  Good morning.

20     JUDGE HAYNES:  Good morning, Ms. Allen.  Please

21 raise your right hand.

22                      (Whereupon, the witness was duly

23                       sworn.)

24     JUDGE HAYNES:  Thank you.
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1                    ALICIA ALLEN,

2 having been first duly sworn, was examined and

3 testified as follows via videoteleconference:

4                 DIRECT EXAMINATION

5 BY MR. HARVEY:

6     Q.   Ms. Allen, could you state your name and

7 spell your surname for the record, please?

8     A.   Yes.  Alicia Allen, A-l-l-e-n.

9     Q.   Do you have a document before you marked

10 for identification as Staff Exhibit 2.0 in this

11 proceeding?

12     A.   Yes.

13     Q.   Does it consist of a cover page and 11

14 pages of text in question-and-answer format?

15     A.   Yes.

16     Q.   Does it have two attachments that have

17 been designated Attachment A and Attachment B?

18     A.   Yes.

19     Q.   Was this document prepared by you or at

20 your direction?

21     A.   Yes, it was.

22     Q.   Now, I understand you have one correction

23 to make to this document.

24          Could you describe that, please?
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1     A.   Yes.  On Page 6, Line Number 117, the

2 Number 28 should be changed to 88.

3     Q.   And with that correction on Page 6 at

4 Line 117, your testimony is otherwise true and

5 correct?

6     A.   Yes.

7     MR. HARVEY:  Your Honor, I move at this time

8 for admission of Staff Exhibit 2.0 with Attachments

9 A and B into evidence.

10     JUDGE HAYNES:  And that was filed on

11 November 18th?

12     MR. HARVEY:  It was, indeed, your Honor.

13     JUDGE HAYNES:  Is there any objection?

14     MR. FOSCO:  No objection from the Company, your

15 Honor.

16     JUDGE HAYNES:  Staff Exhibit 2.0, Attachments A

17 and B, are admitted into the record.

18          Is there cross for this witness?

19     MR. FOSCO:  None from the Company, your Honor.

20     MR. O'BRIEN:  None from the People, your Honor.

21     JUDGE HAYNES:  Thank you, Ms. Allen.

22     MS. ALLEN:  Thank you, Judge.

23     MR. HARVEY:  Staff next calls Gene Beyer.

24     MR. BEYER:  Good morning.
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1     JUDGE HAYNES:  Good morning, Mr. Beyer.  Please

2 raise your right hand.

3                      (Whereupon, the witness was duly

4                       sworn.)

5     JUDGE HAYNES:  Thank you.

6                     GENE BEYER,

7 having been first duly sworn, was examined and

8 testified as follows via videoteleconference:

9                 DIRECT EXAMINATION

10 BY MR. HARVEY:

11     Q.   Good morning, Mr. Beyer.

12          Would you state your name and spell your

13 surname for the record?

14     A.   My name is Gene Beyer, B-e-y-e-r.

15     Q.   And do you have before you this morning,

16 Mr. Beyer, a document that has been marked for

17 identification as ICC Staff Exhibit Number 3.0?

18     A.   Yes, I do.

19     Q.   Does that document consist of 11 pages of

20 text in question-and-answer format, a cover page

21 and an attachment that has been marked for

22 identification as Staff Exhibit 3.01?

23     A.   That's correct.

24     Q.   Was that document prepared by you or at
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1 your direction?

2     A.   Yes.

3     Q.   Do you have any corrections to make to the

4 document?

5     A.   No.

6     Q.   Is the document true and correct?

7     A.   Yes.

8     MR. HARVEY:  Thank you, Mr. Beyer.

9          At this time I move Staff Exhibit 3.0 into

10 evidence and note for the record that it was filed

11 on e-Docket on November 18, 2013.

12     JUDGE HAYNES:  Is there any objection?

13     MR. O'BRIEN:  No.

14     MR. FOSCO:  None for the Company, your Honor.

15     MR. HARVEY:  I believe we do have the matter of

16 a data request that the Commonwealth Edison Company

17 wants to introduce.  Perhaps through Mr. Beyer we

18 can stipulate to its admissibility, if that's

19 acceptable to your Honor.  Mr. Beyer did prepare

20 it.  So as long as we've got him here, we want may

21 to do what we need to do.

22     JUDGE HAYNES:  Before we go there, Staff

23 Exhibit 3.0 with Attachment 3.01 as previously

24 filed on e-Docket are admitted.
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1          And the data request?

2     MR. FOSCO:  Yes.  We understand that no one

3 else has cross for Mr. Beyer.  If that's true, our

4 only cross would be to submit this data request

5 into the record in lieu of cross-examination.

6     JUDGE HAYNES:  Okay.  So we will call this a

7 ComEd Cross exhibit?

8     MR. FOSCO:  Yes.  I would call it ComEd Cross

9 Exhibit 1, your Honor.

10     JUDGE HAYNES:  Okay.

11     MR. FOSCO:  Mr. Harvey was nice enough to

12 provide copies of the response this morning.

13          May I present copies to the court

14 reporter?

15     JUDGE HAYNES:  Yes, you may.

16          Do you have three copies for her?

17     MR. FOSCO:  I do.

18     JUDGE HAYNES:  Okay.

19     MR. HARVEY:  The Staff will stipulate to the

20 admissibility of this having prepared it, your

21 Honor.

22     MR. FOSCO:  Your Honor, this is a copy of

23 Staff's response to ComEd Staff Data Request 1.02.

24 It has been marked as ComEd Cross Exhibit 1 and we
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1 would ask for admission in lieu of cross.

2     JUDGE HAYNES:  Does AG object to the admission

3 into the record?

4     MR. O'BRIEN:  People have no objection.

5     JUDGE HAYNES:  ComEd Cross Exhibit 1 is

6 admitted into the record.

7     MR. HARVEY:  With that, I will ask leave to

8 excuse Mr. Beyer.

9     JUDGE HAYNES:  Thank you, Mr. Beyer.

10     MR. BEYER:  Thank you.

11     MR. HARVEY:  Staff will next call Jim Agnew.

12     MR. AGNEW:  Good morning.

13     JUDGE HAYNES:  Good morning, Mr. Agnew.  Please

14 raise your right hand.

15                      (Whereupon, the witness was duly

16                       sworn.)

17     JUDGE HAYNES:  Thank you.

18                      JIM AGNEW,

19 having been first duly sworn, was examined and

20 testified as follows via videoteleconference:

21                 DIRECT EXAMINATION

22 BY MR. HARVEY:

23     Q.   Mr. Agnew, will you please state your name

24 and spell it for the record, please?
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1     A.   Yes.  I am Jim Agnew, A-g-n-e-w.

2     Q.   Do you have before you a document that's

3 been marked identification as Staff Exhibit 4.0?

4     A.   Yes, I do.

5     Q.   Does that consist of four pages of text in

6 question-and-answer format with a cover page?

7     A.   Correct.

8     Q.   Was that prepared by you or at your

9 direction?

10     A.   Yes.

11     Q.   Do you have any corrections or additions

12 to make to that testimony?

13     A.   I do not.

14     Q.   Are the statements made in the testimony

15 true and correct?

16     A.   Yes.

17     MR. HARVEY:  That being the case, I move Staff

18 Exhibit Number 4.0 into evidence, noting for the

19 record that it was filed on e-Docket on

20 November 18, 2013.

21     JUDGE HAYNES:  Any objection?

22     MR. FOSCO:  Not from the Company, your Honor.

23     MR. O'BRIEN:  Not from the People.

24     JUDGE HAYNES:  Hearing none, Staff Exhibit 4.0
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1 is admitted into the record.

2          Is there cross for this witness?

3     MR. FOSCO:  Your Honor, the Company has no

4 cross.

5     MR. O'BRIEN:  The People have no cross.

6     JUDGE HAYNES:  Okay.  Thank you, Mr. Agnew.

7     MR. AGNEW:  Thank you.

8     MR. HARVEY:  That concludes Staff's case, your

9 Honor.  We have nothing further to offer in the way

10 of our direct case.

11     JUDGE HAYNES:  Okay.

12     MR. FOSCO:  Your Honor, the Company is ready to

13 proceed with its witnesses.  My understanding is

14 the Attorney General's Office has cross, I believe,

15 for both Mr. Garcia and Mr. Doherty.

16     MR. O'BRIEN:  That's correct.

17     JUDGE HAYNES:  Okay.

18     MR. FOSCO:  We will start with Mr. Garcia.

19     JUDGE HAYNES:  Mr. Fosco, you keep fading in

20 and out on me.  Maybe you can pull the microphone

21 closer.

22     MR. FOSCO:  Your Honor, we filed an errata to

23 Mr. Garcia's direct testimony which was primarily

24 typographical errors.  I do have hard copies if
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1 your Honor needs a hard copy or if anybody else

2 needs a hard copy of the corrected version.

3     JUDGE HAYNES:  I have it.  I'm okay.

4          Good morning, Mr. Garcia.

5     MR. GARCIA:  Good morning.

6     JUDGE HAYNES:  Please raise your right hand.

7                      (Whereupon, the witness was duly

8                       sworn.)

9     JUDGE HAYNES:  Thank you.

10                    ROBERT GARCIA,

11 having been first duly sworn, was examined and

12 testified as follows:

13                 DIRECT EXAMINATION

14 BY MR. FOSCO:

15     Q.   Mr. Garcia, can you please state your full

16 name for the record and spell your last?

17     A.   It's Robert Garcia, G-a-r-c-i-a.

18     Q.   Mr. Garcia, do you have in front of you

19 your prepared direct testimony in this proceeding

20 identified as ComEd Exhibit 1.0 CORR, Corrected,

21 and including Attachments 1.01 and 1.02?

22     A.   I do.

23     Q.   And were those documents prepared by you

24 or under your direction and control?
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1     A.   They were.

2     Q.   Do you have any corrections to the

3 documents?

4     A.   I do not.

5     Q.   If I were to ask you the questions set

6 forth in ComEd Exhibit 1.0 Corrected today, would

7 your answers be as set forth there?

8     A.   They would.

9     MR. FOSCO:  Your Honor, for the record, ComEd

10 Exhibit 1.0 Corrected was filed on e-Docket today.

11 Exhibits 1.01 and 1.02 were filed on October 28th.

12 BY MR. FOSCO:

13     Q.   Mr. Garcia, you also have in front of you

14 your rebuttal testimony in this proceeding

15 identified as ComEd Exhibit 3.0, including

16 Attachment 3.01?

17     A.   I do.

18     Q.   And was that document prepared by you or

19 under your direction and control?

20     A.   It was.

21     Q.   Is the information in there true and

22 correct to the best of your knowledge?

23     A.   It is.

24     Q.   If I were to ask you the questions set
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1 forth in ComEd Exhibit 3.0 today would your answers

2 be the same?

3     A.   They would.

4     MR. FOSCO:  Your Honor, both of those exhibits

5 were filed on e-Docket on November 27th.

6          Your Honor, with that, we would ask for

7 the admission of Mr. Garcia's direct and rebuttal

8 testimony, ComEd Exhibits 1.0 Corrected, 1.01,

9 1.02, ComEd 3.0, and Exhibit 3.01.

10     JUDGE HAYNES:  Is there any objection?

11     MR. HARVEY:  Not from Staff, your Honor.

12     JUDGE HAYNES:  Hearing none, those exhibits are

13 admitted.

14     MR. FOSCO:  With that, your Honor, Mr. Garcia

15 is available for cross-examination.

16     MR. O'BRIEN:  Thank you, your Honor.

17                  CROSS-EXAMINATION

18 BY MR. O'BRIEN:

19     Q.   Good morning, Mr. Garcia.

20     A.   Good morning.

21     Q.   Mr. Garcia, were you involved in

22 developing ComEd's AMI program?

23     A.   I was.  Yes, I was, all of them.

24     Q.   The initial and then some of the
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1 subsequent plan updates?

2     A.   Yes.  That's what I was going to ask for

3 clarification of, but, yeah, all of them actually.

4     Q.   Okay.  So you are aware that the

5 cost/benefit analysis was conducted in the initial

6 AMI plan, Docket 12-0298?

7     A.   Correct.

8     Q.   Was that cost/benefit analysis consulted

9 at all when developing a Rider NAM?

10     A.   It was taken into consideration.

11     Q.   And to what extent was it taken into

12 consideration?

13     A.   I guess other than to say we were

14 cognizant of the results of the analyses that had

15 been run.

16     Q.   So was a similar cost/benefit analysis or

17 specific study developed or conducted when

18 developing a Rider NAM?

19     A.   I guess I'm not clear on what costs and

20 what benefits you're referring to in the context of

21 Rider NAM.

22     Q.   Any of the costs associated with opting

23 out for a customer?

24     A.   For Rider NAM, no.
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1     Q.   Is there any way for ComEd to know exactly

2 how much each individual opt out is going to cost?

3     A.   Yes.  We can determine this.

4     Q.   Can you pinpoint an exact cost?

5     A.   Today?

6     Q.   Today?

7     A.   No.

8     Q.   Okay.  At what point would ComEd be able

9 to pinpoint the exact cost?

10     A.   Once you have some -- based on

11 Mr. Doherty's study and from work we've done in the

12 area, you would have a better sense of what the

13 exact cost would be when you have some experience,

14 particularly with the billing determinants, that is

15 the level of opt out.  That would give you a better

16 sense of what the per unit cost would be.

17     Q.   So in terms of deployment years, would we

18 be looking at -- would ComEd be looking at knowing

19 the exact costs at full deployment or sometime

20 prior to full deployment?

21     A.   It's hard to say because the proposed

22 Rider NAM includes the sunset provision.  So

23 basically at the end of deployment is the same time

24 we are supposed to be putting the AMI back in under
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1 that proposed provision.  So you are basically, I

2 guess, determining whether or not -- or you would

3 be in a better position to determine what it is at

4 full scale, at least at that point in time, with

5 full scale deployment I mean, just about the same

6 time you are supposed to be taking non-AMI meters

7 out and putting in the AMI.

8     Q.   So conceivably ComEd may not know the

9 exact cost per opt out until just short of the

10 sunset provision?

11     MR. FOSCO:  Counsel, for clarification, the

12 costs you are referring to are the meter reading

13 costs or all costs to the program?  Maybe we can

14 add some clarity.

15 BY MR. O'BRIEN:

16     Q.   Any costs associated with a customer

17 opting out?

18     A.   Oh, the meter reading costs are much more

19 readily discernable at present in any future

20 scenario.  It's uncertain that other costs or other

21 overhead -- there would be some uncertainty until

22 you have some sense of a steady state.  That's my

23 understanding.

24     Q.   Okay.  Mr. Garcia, would you agree that
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1 the bulk of the costs associated with a customer

2 opting out are projected to be associated with the

3 meter reading?

4     A.   I would defer that to Mr. Doherty.

5 Offhand, I don't recall which is the largest of the

6 expenses there.  It's a significant cost, an

7 ongoing cost.  I don't know if I would call it the

8 bulk.  It probably is, but I'll defer to

9 Mr. Doherty.

10     Q.   Do you know if ComEd has studied any way

11 it might reduce the costs associated with meter

12 reading for op out?

13     A.   I would defer that to Mr. Doherty.  We

14 have looked at a bunch of different scenarios in

15 that regard.

16     Q.   But you aren't familiar with which

17 scenarios were looked at?

18     A.   Yeah.  We've looked at a few scenarios.

19     Q.   So since you do know of some of the

20 scenarios reviewed, did ComEd ever consider a

21 program where the number of annual manual meter

22 readings could be cut?

23     A.   Oh, yes.  That's one of the scenarios we

24 considered.
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1     Q.   And do you know what effect that would

2 have on the cost of each individual opt out?

3     A.   My understanding is none.

4     Q.   No cost change?

5     A.   Again, Mr. Doherty can speak to that more

6 extensively.  My understanding is that it does not

7 change the expected total cost.  It would change

8 the per-unit cost.  It is expected at various rates

9 of refusal that were measured in that setting.

10     Q.   Do you if ComEd currently utilizes

11 estimated meter reading anywhere in its service

12 territory?

13     A.   Yes.

14     Q.   And are you familiar with how estimated

15 meter reading operates?

16     A.   I am familiar with the concept.  I haven't

17 looked at the algorithm that was most recently

18 approved by the Commission.  I haven't looked at

19 the algorithm for -- it has to be over 12 years.

20     Q.   But essentially in an estimating meter

21 reading situation, there is a period of time where

22 a meter reading is estimated and then ComEd would

23 send out a meter reader and the billing would be

24 trued up to the actual reading?
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1     A.   That's generally the process, yes.

2     Q.   Do you know if ComEd also has an ability

3 to currently allow customers to self-report their

4 usage?

5     A.   Yes.

6     Q.   Do you know if ComEd also offers a budget

7 billing plan?

8     A.   Yes.

9     Q.   And are you familiar with how that works?

10     A.   I am not familiar with the algorithm as to

11 how the monthly amounts are determined, but

12 generally you average what the expected costs are

13 over the course of the year and charge that

14 monthly.

15     Q.   Could ComEd use estimated meter readings

16 or budget billing techniques for opt outs to limit

17 the number of truck rolls or meter readings

18 annually necessary?

19     A.   I'm not sure I understand how budget

20 billing -- you said budget billing, right, in your

21 question?

22     Q.   Budget billing, some of the associated

23 techniques of budget billing?

24     A.   I'm not sure how that would apply in the
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1 context of NAM other than to spread out costs.

2     Q.   Well, let's just limit it to estimated

3 meter reading.  I can repeat the question.

4     A.   Oh, you mean in lieu of sending somebody

5 out to attempt to read the meter every month?

6     Q.   Correct.

7     A.   No.  As I previously have answered, we had

8 considered that option, but didn't find it to be

9 beneficial.

10     Q.   And Mr. Doherty could probably tell me a

11 little bit more about why it was not beneficial?

12     A.   Yes, sir.

13     THE WITNESS:  Sorry, Judge.  I wrenched my back

14 yesterday.  So part of my grimace is it's starting

15 to grab me a little bit there.

16     MR. O'BRIEN:  I was going to say, Mr. Garcia, I

17 was trying to give you fair questions.

18     THE WITNESS:  It's the bright light in my face.

19 No.  I just had to stretch a little bit.

20     MR. O'BRIEN:  Just let me know whenever you're

21 ready.

22     THE WITNESS:  Oh, I'm fine.  Thank you.

23 BY MR. O'BRIEN:

24     Q.   Is there any way for ComEd to know
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1 precisely what the opt out rate will be in its

2 service territory?

3     A.   Today?

4     Q.   Today?

5     A.   No.  What Mr. Doherty has done is provide

6 a range of what we think will be the likely

7 bookends, somewhere in between we expect our

8 experience to be.

9     Q.   And that was somewhere between .25 percent

10 and one percent?

11     A.   Correct.

12     Q.   Mr. Garcia, would you say that there is a

13 correlation between knowing the opt out rate --

14 strike that.  Let me skip that question for now.  I

15 will get back to that.

16          Is it ComEd's belief that a high opt out

17 fee would result in fewer customers opting out of

18 the meters?

19     MR. FOSCO:  Was that high or higher?

20     MR. O'BRIEN:  High, generally speaking.

21     THE WITNESS:  Generally speaking, that's kind

22 of a relative question.  But, in general, yeah, as

23 my testimony speaks to, there's some expected level

24 of price elasticity.
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1 BY MR. O'BRIEN:

2     Q.   Is it possible that you could also have a

3 similarly low opt out rate even with a lower fee?

4     A.   Well, again, low is a relative concept and

5 that's partly what you're trying to understand in

6 setting the charges, how they are going to respond.

7          So low to some, presumably high to others,

8 high enough such that they're not opting out, yes,

9 it would be feasible in that context -- not

10 feasible -- it would be likely in that context.

11 Let me restate that.  If a rate could be set that

12 is low, but still high enough that it maintains a

13 lower refusal rate.

14     Q.   Let's talk for a minute about the proposed

15 $25 charge that's out there.  And when I say out

16 there, I mean in Rider NAM.

17          Is there a certain percentage of the

18 proposed $25 charge that is based upon underlying

19 costs purportedly caused by each opt out?

20     A.   I'm sorry.  I'm not quite following you.

21     Q.   Is there a certain percentage or portion

22 of the monthly $25 charge that is based upon the

23 actual underlying costs caused by each opt out?

24     A.   No.  Because the math there is circular.
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1 You have to know what the actual refusal level

2 would be in response to that charge and then figure

3 out based on Mr. Doherty's study what associated

4 costs would be with that level of refusal to

5 determine that.

6     Q.   So since ComEd doesn't know what the opt

7 out rate would be, it's -- would you call it very

8 difficult to establish what the individual cost

9 base would be?

10     A.   Individual cost base for?

11     Q.   Per opt out?

12     A.   No, not at all.  That's why we set forth

13 the ranges in Mr. Doherty's testimony.

14     Q.   In your rebuttal testimony, in your

15 response to Staff, you suggest setting the opt out

16 fee higher than the actual costs because it would

17 be easier to lower the rate rather than raise it;

18 is that correct?

19     A.   I'm sorry.  Where are you referring?

20     Q.   I'll direct you to Page 9, Lines -- again,

21 this is your rebuttal testimony -- Page 9, Lines

22 183 to 187.

23     A.   Okay.

24     Q.   Really I'm just looking to understand what
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1 you are stating here.

2          You note some current uncertainty

3 regarding future refusal levels and then on

4 Line 186 you note that there's a reasonableness of

5 assuming a low refusal rate and assessing a higher

6 monthly rate because it would ultimately be easier

7 to lower the monthly rate rather than raise it; am

8 I reading that correctly?

9     A.   Well, the tail end of that question,

10 that's not present in that Q and A response.  Did

11 you want me to answer the first part of the

12 question?

13     Q.   Yes, please.

14     A.   Well, yeah.  What I'm saying here

15 basically from Lines 181 through 192 of my

16 testimony is that the proposed $43.03 monthly meter

17 reading charge is not reasonable as a proxy because

18 it's not unreasonable to assume that in response to

19 a $43 charge, for example -- because, again, as I

20 mentioned before, there is a circularity.  You have

21 a current status quo situation where customers are

22 allowed to defer installation for the time being,

23 as I stated in my testimony, and then when a charge

24 is imposed, you are going to see what the response
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1 is.  If the charge is higher or deemed to be very

2 high by the customers as a whole, then it's going

3 to be a self-fulfilling exercise if you set the

4 rate high because then you know the odds of the opt

5 out rate or refusal rate will also be low.

6     Q.   I just want to ask you about that

7 circularity you were just referring to.

8          Would you agree that the per customer cost

9 of each opt out would vary with the actual number

10 of opt outs?

11     A.   In general, yeah.  Again, it goes back to

12 points I made throughout my testimony.  If the

13 refusal rate is higher, there is an economy of

14 scales with the provision of that meter reading

15 function, so costs of providing that per unit will

16 be lower and vice-versa.

17     Q.   Is there a portion of the $25 charge that

18 is an incentive to get customers to not opt out?

19     A.   I think all of it is incentive.  It's not

20 just for meter refusals.  It's also for what we

21 refer to as the access issues, where the customers

22 have not provided us access to install the meter.

23 It may not be a refusal there, but nevertheless,

24 because of the dog left in the yard or some
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1 barricades are obstructing the entrance, you can't

2 get in.

3     Q.   Hypothetically, let's say that the costs

4 for each opt out wound up being lower than

5 projected, does ComEd have a plan to refund any

6 excess fees to customers?

7     A.   Can I clarify?  I'm not sure what you mean

8 by projected.

9          Do you mean from within the range that

10 Mr. Doherty has talked about, different refusal

11 levels?

12     Q.   Correct.

13     A.   Okay.  I'm sorry.  Can you restate the

14 question?

15     Q.   Let's say that the cost base, as we've

16 just clarified, for opt outs wound up being lower

17 than projected, does ComEd have a plan to refund

18 any of that excess collected?

19     A.   No.  That would require a rider-type

20 mechanism to do that.  ComEd has not proposed to

21 refund to the actual refusing customers any amounts

22 over or under through any kind of rider mechanism.

23     Q.   At some point during deployment -- and

24 when I say during deployment, I mean any of the
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1 years prior to reaching full deployment -- would

2 ComEd consider lowering the monthly charge to

3 reflect only the costs caused?

4     A.   Assuming that -- I guess I'm not sure what

5 you're asking.  Are you still talking about if the

6 25 --

7     Q.   Correct.

8     A.   -- dollar monthly rate were in effect?

9     Q.   Correct.

10     A.   Okay.  I'm sorry.  Can you repeat the rest

11 of the question?  I want to make sure it's clear.

12     Q.   During deployment, would ComEd consider

13 lowering the charge to reflect only costs caused if

14 they wound up being lower than what were projected?

15     A.   Well, ComEd doesn't set the charge.  The

16 Commission does.

17     Q.   Would ComEd consider asking the Commission

18 to lower that charge?

19     A.   If the cost turned out to be lower than --

20     MR. FOSCO:  I'm sorry.  Counsel, just for

21 clarification, do you have an assumption as to the

22 accepted refusal rate under your hypothetical here?

23     MR. O'BRIEN:  No.

24
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1 BY MR. O'BRIEN:

2     Q.   Again, I know there's that elasticity.

3 Let's say we are at a point where there is a low

4 enough level of opt outs, but your costs have also

5 proved to be low enough on that.

6     A.   Yeah.  We don't anticipate that scenario

7 ever really happening.  But I guess if it were to

8 happen, then where ComEd typically takes the

9 position on rate matters is it attempts to set

10 charges at cost.  This is a starting point that's a

11 unique exception to that general rule.

12     Q.   Okay.  How about after full deployment,

13 would ComEd consider asking the Commission to lower

14 the monthly charge at that point?

15     A.   Well, at that point in time, as I was

16 mentioning earlier, the sunset provision kicks in

17 at this point in time and what's supposed to happen

18 is that the AMI meters would be deployed as the

19 sunset provision basically creates a deferral list

20 of sorts that puts you in the back of the queue.

21     MR. O'BRIEN:  If I can get one moment, your

22 Honor.

23          Thank you, your Honor.

24
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1 BY MR. O'BRIEN:

2     Q.   I just have one clarifying questioning for

3 you, Mr. Garcia.  I know we had just talked about

4 the sunset provision and I just want to clarify.

5          After full deployment, what charges does

6 ComEd consider charging for those customers who

7 still do not have an AMI meter?

8     A.   The sunset provision as proposed would,

9 after the sunset provision, only apply to those

10 customers not providing access.  So that's the

11 customers with the chronically-locked gate, leave

12 the dog out constantly, don't make arrangements

13 with ComEd for an installation at a specific time.

14     Q.   So, for example, if a customer had a

15 reasonable belief that the AMI meter was causing

16 some negative health effects, would you consider

17 that a non-access?

18     A.   I'm not sure how that would manifest

19 itself.

20          Is that somebody who is so distraught that

21 they are pointing a gun at the meter installer as

22 they try to enter a premises or is that a simple

23 note that says please don't put it in?

24     Q.   No.  Somebody that just, for whatever
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1 reason, believes within themselves that they should

2 not have this meter on their house?

3     A.   At that point in time, as my testimony

4 alludes to, I am not sure if that time will ever

5 come.  But as contemplated on the tariff today,

6 barring any physical lack of access to the premises

7 and threats of violence and such things that would

8 constitute barriers to access, then we would

9 install the meter.

10     JUDGE HAYNES:  So I guess I'm confused.  After

11 the sunset, customers won't be able to refuse?

12     THE WITNESS:  Correct, correct.  But as I

13 mentioned in my testimony, that's something that we

14 propose as a wait-and-see situation.  We want to

15 see how customers respond to the charge.  It all

16 depends on where the charge is set and what the

17 situation is like as you approach the end of the

18 deployment schedule.

19          As to whether or not that sunset should

20 perhaps be lifted, if it should be left in place,

21 that we should proceed with the plan as set forth

22 in the tariff today, that would be something that

23 needs to be considered further at that point.

24
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1 BY MR. O'BRIEN:

2     Q.   So, again, just to clarify based upon what

3 Judge Haynes had just asked, in a situation where

4 somebody who does not want the meter on their

5 house, but it's not a situation where they are

6 barring access, even after the sunset, let's say

7 one of these individuals said I will continue to

8 pay your monthly charge, but don't put the meter on

9 my house, would you still -- would ComEd still not

10 allow -- how would that work?

11     A.   Again, if we come to that point -- and we

12 are not saying for certain we will -- but as laid

13 out in the tariff, if we come to that point and

14 there's no physical bar to the premise, we will

15 attempt to install the AMI meter at that time.

16     Q.   And not allow the person to refuse, even

17 if they --

18     A.   No.  That's the point of the sunset.  It's

19 a little bit different from what you were saying

20 before.  My testimony covers that.  If a refusal

21 becomes an access issue, whether they are creating

22 that bar, then the charges will continue to apply.

23     MR. O'BRIEN:  Thank you very much, Mr. Garcia.

24     JUDGE HAYNES:  Redirect?
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1     MR. FOSCO:  Your Honor, could we have a

2 ten-minute break?

3     JUDGE HAYNES:  Yes.  It's 11:00 o'clock.

4                      (Whereupon, a break was taken.)

5     MR. FOSCO:  Your Honor, we have a few redirect

6 questions.

7     JUDGE HAYNES:  Okay.

8                REDIRECT EXAMINATION

9 BY MR. FOSCO:

10     Q.   Mr. Garcia, do you recall that Mr. O'Brien

11 asked you some questions about estimated meter

12 reading?

13     A.   I do.

14     Q.   And is estimated meter reading part of

15 ComEd's normal meter reading routine?

16     A.   It is not.

17     Q.   And so when does an estimated meter

18 reading happen; in what circumstances?

19     A.   My understanding is when you have an

20 access issue, you can't get in to read the meters

21 and our meter readers are very creative.  Sometimes

22 they use binoculars and other means of peeking in

23 and checking the meters.  But when those options

24 don't work, that's when an estimate will have to be
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1 provided.

2     Q.   Do you recall that Mr. O'Brien asked you

3 some questions regarding the $25 charge and whether

4 it represented a certain percentage of cost?

5          Do you recall those questions?

6     A.   I do.

7     Q.   I believe your answer to those questions

8 talked about that it depended upon the level of opt

9 out that actually results?

10     A.   I'm sorry.  Can you say that again?

11     Q.   I believe your answer to Mr. O'Brien

12 included that the -- I think you called it circular

13 math, that we couldn't predict the exact cost and

14 you couldn't answer that question directly because

15 it depends on the percentage of refusals that

16 result?

17     A.   Right, the price responsiveness of

18 customers.

19     Q.   ComEd's cost study assumes three levels of

20 opt out; is that correct?

21     A.   Yeah.  There is a high, low, and a

22 midpoint.

23     Q.   At the low and middle numbers that ComEd

24 studied, in comparison to the cost for meter
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1 reading that studied those levels, is the $25

2 charge higher or lower than those costs?

3     A.   Oh, yeah.  The $25 is just -- based on

4 Mr. Doherty's study -- is just above the lower end

5 of the cost range, the higher end of the refusal

6 range.  That is just below a one percent refusal

7 rate.

8     Q.   So if the actual refusal rate were one

9 percent, a $25 charge would be slightly more than

10 the cost studies by Mr. Doherty?

11     A.   Yes.

12     Q.   And then at the other two levels it would

13 be less than the cost level studied by Mr. Doherty?

14     A.   Correct.

15     Q.   Mr. O'Brien also asked you a question

16 about whether ComEd had plans to refund costs if

17 the charge that is approved ends up being above

18 actual cost.

19          Do you recall that question?

20     A.   I do.

21     Q.   Does ComEd have plans to recoup or

22 surcharge costs if the actual charge is below

23 actual cost?

24     A.   No, we do not.  We are not including or
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1 proposing a tracking rider mechanism whereby any

2 over or under recoveries from those customers would

3 be either refunded or charged.

4     Q.   And will all actual costs be recovered

5 through ComEd's formula rates?

6     A.   Yes.  The difference is in both

7 directions, whether it's over or under recovery, it

8 will net out in the formulary process.

9     Q.   And will the charges be reflected as

10 revenues in those cases?

11     A.   Yes.  That's set forth in my direct

12 testimony.

13     MR. FOSCO:  No further redirect, your Honor.

14     JUDGE HAYNES:  Thank you.

15     MR. O'BRIEN:  If I can have a quick moment,

16 your Honor.

17          I just have one quick clarifying question.

18     JUDGE HAYNES:  Okay.

19                 RECROSS-EXAMINATION

20 BY MR. O'BRIEN:

21     Q.   Mr. Garcia, you were just asked about the

22 plans to refund.  Please excuse my inelaborate term

23 of art there.

24          In the event that ComEd recouped more than
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1 the costs associated with each opt out, would those

2 revenues then be removed from the revenue

3 requirement in the formulary proceeding?

4     A.   Removed?  I'm not sure what you mean by

5 removed.

6     Q.   Deducted?

7     A.   Yeah.  That's what I meant earlier.  I

8 think I used the word offset.  It would offset the

9 revenue requirements.  So the revenues would offset

10 the costs.  That's how it's set out in the formula

11 rates.

12     MR. O'BRIEN:  I have nothing further.

13     JUDGE HAYNES:  Thank you.

14     MR. FOSCO:  No further redirect.

15     JUDGE HAYNES:  Thank you, Mr. Garcia.

16     MR. GARCIA:  Thank you.

17     MR. FOSCO:  Your Honor, we would call

18 Mr. Doherty as our next witness.

19     JUDGE HAYNES:  Okay.

20          Good morning, Mr. Doherty.

21     MR. DOHERTY:  Good morning.

22     JUDGE HAYNES:  How do you say your name?

23     MR. DOHERTY:  Doherty.

24     JUDGE HAYNES:  Mr. Doherty, please raise your
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1 right hand.

2                      (Whereupon, the witness was duly

3                       sworn.)

4     JUDGE HAYNES:  Thank you.

5                  DAVID B. DOHERTY,

6 having been first duly sworn, was examined and

7 testified as follows:

8                 DIRECT EXAMINATION

9 BY MR. FOSCO:

10     Q.   Mr. Doherty, would you please state your

11 name for the record and spell your last name?

12     A.   David B. Doherty, D-o-h-e-r-t-y.

13     Q.   Mr. Doherty, do you have in front of you

14 what was identified in this case as your direct

15 testimony marked as ComEd Exhibit 2.0, including

16 attachments thereto ComEd Exhibits 2.01, 2.02, and

17 2.03?

18     A.   I do.

19     Q.   And were those documents prepared by you

20 or under your direction and control?

21     A.   They were.

22     Q.   And do you have any corrections or changes

23 to that testimony?

24     A.   I do not.
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1     Q.   Is that testimony true and correct to the

2 best of your knowledge?

3     A.   It is.

4     Q.   And if I were to ask you the questions set

5 forth in ComEd Exhibit 2.0, would your answers be

6 the same today?

7     A.   They would.

8     MR. FOSCO:  Your Honor, for the record,

9 Mr. Doherty's direct testimony was filed on

10 e-Docket on October 28th.

11 BY MR. FOSCO:

12     Q.   Mr. Doherty, you also have in front of you

13 what's been identified as your rebuttal testimony

14 in this proceeding, ComEd Exhibit 4.0?

15     A.   I do.

16     Q.   And was that document prepared by you or

17 under your direction and control?

18     A.   It was.

19     Q.   Do you have any changes or corrections to

20 that document?

21     A.   I do not.

22     Q.   And is the testimony provided in that

23 document true and correct to the best of your

24 knowledge?
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1     A.   It is.

2     Q.   Would your answers reflected in that

3 document be the same today if I were to ask you the

4 questions set forth in there?

5     A.   It would.

6     MR. FOSCO:  Your Honor, we would move for the

7 admission of ComEd Exhibit 2.0 and the attachments

8 thereto, 2.01, 2.02, and 2.03.

9          We would also move for admission of ComEd

10 Exhibit 4.0, which was filed on e-Docket on

11 November 27th.

12     JUDGE HAYNES:  Is there any objection?

13     MR. HARVEY:  No.

14     MR. O'BRIEN:  No.

15     JUDGE HAYNES:  Hearing none, those exhibits are

16 admitted into the record.

17     MR. FOSCO:  Mr. Doherty is available for

18 cross-examination.

19     JUDGE HAYNES:  Go ahead.

20     MR. O'BRIEN:  Thank you, your Honor.

21                  CROSS-EXAMINATION

22 BY MR. O'BRIEN:

23     Q.   Good morning, Mr. Doherty.

24     A.   Good morning.
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1     Q.   How are you this morning?

2     A.   Good.

3     Q.   I trust your back is in better shape than

4 Mr. Garcia's?

5     A.   It's my knee.

6     Q.   I would like to just start by asking you a

7 couple of questions about the meters that are being

8 installed, as well as the associated network that

9 they operate on.

10          On Page 5 of your direct testimony --

11     A.   Yes.

12     Q.   -- there you discuss the GE I-210+C meter

13 that's being installed?

14     A.   That's correct.

15     Q.   And on Page 5 there is also a picture of

16 the meter.  I believe you've identified it as being

17 the meter on the left?

18     A.   That's correct.

19     Q.   Just for my own understanding, the meter

20 on the left has a cover on the top half of it.

21          Does that cover contain the Silver Spring

22 Networks' communication card?

23     A.   The Silver Springs communication card does

24 exist inside of the meter enclosure.  The GE's
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1 model has a sunshield to help with reading the

2 digital display manual.  What you see is a

3 sunshield.

4     Q.   Okay.  Thank you for that clarification.

5          Does the GE I-210+C meter also have the

6 option of a cellular data connection rather than

7 the RF mesh network adopted by ComEd?

8     A.   I believe that is a feature of the GE

9 I-210+C meter.  You can get it equipped with the

10 cellular communications.

11     Q.   And could smart meters in alternate

12 configurations send data to and from ComEd using

13 cellular data?

14          And I know that's not the option that was

15 selected.  But hypothetically could that be done?

16     A.   ComEd has meters with cellular

17 communications that are used today in commercial

18 installations.  Yes, it can be and is done.

19     Q.   In some of those commercial installations,

20 is the meter interacting with the customer's

21 existing wi-fi network, if you know?

22     A.   No.  They are not interacting with

23 customers' wi-fi.  Those meters would be cellular

24 communications.
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1     Q.   Could it conceivably interact with a

2 customer's wi-fi network?

3     A.   I am not an expert in the GE models and

4 specifications.  We have not purchased -- ComEd has

5 not purchased it.  So to my knowledge, no, that is

6 not an option for cellular communications.  The

7 wi-fi capability of the I-210+C meter is a

8 capability that comes with the Silver Springs

9 Network card.

10     Q.   Okay.  Fair enough.

11          If you know, Mr. Doherty, what is the

12 range of the AMI meter?

13          And from this point forward when I refer

14 to AMI meter, I am going to talk about the model

15 selected by ComEd.

16     MR. FOSCO:  Your Honor, I think I'm going to

17 object.  I think this goes beyond the scope of

18 Mr. Doherty's testimony or the issues in this case.

19 I'm not sure where this is going.

20     MR. O'BRIEN:  Your Honor, this is really just

21 foundation.  Mr. Doherty has in his testimony

22 discussed the mesh network, as well as the costs

23 associated with filling gaps in that mesh network.

24 I just wanted to lay a little foundation before



57

1 asking these questions.

2     JUDGE HAYNES:  I will allow the questions.

3     MR. O'BRIEN:  Thank you, your Honor.

4     THE WITNESS:  To the best of my knowledge, the

5 range of -- all of the meters have a similar range.

6 It's a 900 megahertz transmitter, one-watt

7 transmitter.  I believe the range is a quarter of a

8 mile.  That will depend on the potential enclosure

9 or other environmental barriers that can limit it,

10 so that would be like an open field propagation as

11 opposed to what we see throughout our territory,

12 trees, buildings, and other obstructions.

13     JUDGE HAYNES:  Mr. Doherty, can you pull your

14 mic closer to you?

15     THE WITNESS:  Yes, your Honor.

16     JUDGE HAYNES:  Thank you.

17 BY MR. O'BRIEN:

18     Q.   So let's say, for example, that a customer

19 in an urban area opts out and his neighbors on both

20 sides have a meter.

21          Would there be a gap created in the mesh

22 network?

23     A.   Not necessarily.  One of the features of

24 the mesh is that it's resilient towards gaps.
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1     Q.   Okay.  But the same probably couldn't be

2 said of ComEd's more rural service territory, where

3 you may be measuring the distance between houses in

4 acres?

5     A.   That is correct.

6     Q.   Okay.  And so if one of those customers in

7 a rural area opted out, that could create a gap in

8 the network, correct?

9     A.   Again, RF can be tricky.  I wouldn't say

10 that's exclusive to rural.  We have found that

11 there are meters that create gaps both in urban,

12 suburban, and rural locations.  It depends on the

13 environmental situation that that meter resides in.

14 But it's certainly more likely to have a gap in a

15 rural area versus an urban area, that is true.

16     Q.   Does ComEd know what portion of its

17 service territory is rural versus urban?

18     A.   ComEd does know.  Do I know?  Is that a

19 question?

20          ComEd does have an appreciation for what's

21 rural and suburban and urban.

22     Q.   Okay.  But you do not?

23     A.   We have 19 operating areas.  There are 4

24 that are predominantly rural of the 19.  And then
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1 as we get closer to the city, there are two within

2 the city that are obviously urban and then the

3 balance of the 13 is what I would describe as

4 suburban.  There are dense and less dense areas

5 within those 13.

6     Q.   And in your role in developing portions of

7 Rider NAM, you conducted or were controlling a cost

8 study?

9     A.   That is correct.

10     Q.   In doing that cost study, how did ComEd

11 assess the costs associated with filling gaps in

12 the mesh network?

13     A.   It goes to one of the less predictable

14 costs associated with that.  That is not something

15 that we included in the cost study.  Our cost study

16 focused entirely on those costs dealings with

17 reading the meters.  We hope to gain further

18 knowledge through deployment of those other costs

19 depending on the opt out rate.

20     Q.   Out of curiosity, what type of equipment

21 does ComEd use or will ComEd use to fill the gaps

22 in the network?

23     A.   There's a variety of options that would be

24 available to ComEd.  The most readily available
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1 would be a network device that would be mounted on

2 a pole.  Silver Springs refers to that as a relay.

3 It might be a bit of a misnomer.  It's really a

4 repeater of sorts that would receive signals from

5 the meters and pass them on to other devices.

6     Q.   You mentioned that that would be mounted

7 on a pole.

8          Is there any situation where a relay or a

9 repeater would be mounted on someone's residence?

10     A.   You never say never.  It's something that

11 we would avoid.  We would prefer to mount on ComEd

12 equipment or streetlights where there is a source

13 of electricity.  These devices require electricity

14 to operate, so you need to have a source of

15 electricity.  We would prefer not to tap into a

16 customer's electric load.

17          In our high-rise experiment during the

18 pilot, we did install network equipment within a

19 high-rise, so that was on private property.  It

20 wasn't a residential customer's property.  So there

21 are situations where we expect we will have

22 equipment on private property.

23     Q.   I just want to explore this for a second,

24 the notion of putting one of the meters on



61

1 someone's private property.

2          Does ComEd have in place procedures for

3 obtaining permission to place a device like a relay

4 or a repeater on someone's private property?

5     A.   We are actually exploring some of that now

6 in deployment.  We've identified opportunities.

7 It's not something we've exercised traditionally.

8 So I can't speak to ComEd's policies and procedures

9 in detail on how we do that.  I know that that is

10 something that ComEd does do, they get easements.

11 It's not foreign to ComEd.

12     Q.   Actually, you led to one of my questions.

13          Would a private property owner's concept

14 to place a relay or a repeater on the property,

15 would that constitute an easement, if you know?

16     A.   I don't know the answer to that question.

17     Q.   Okay.  Would ComEd -- let me rephrase

18 that.

19          If you know, has ComEd ever provided

20 compensation for private property owners for

21 replacing a device like that on the property?

22     MR. FOSCO:  A repeater or a relay type of

23 device?

24     MR. O'BRIEN:  Correct.
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1     THE WITNESS:  I don't know.  Not to my

2 knowledge.

3 BY MR. O'BRIEN:

4     Q.   All right.  I just want to go back to the

5 mesh network for just a second.

6          You mentioned relays and repeaters.

7          Did ComEd consider alternatives to these

8 devices in order to fill in the gaps in the

9 network?

10     A.   We do consider alternatives.  You can

11 install meters that connect to a repeater of sorts.

12 There's other network equipment that can improve

13 the mesh network or fill in gaps in the network, so

14 that could include meters, relay access points,

15 and/or the installation of external equipment to

16 the meter and extend its range with antennae and a

17 variety of other devices.

18     Q.   You had mentioned that the range of the

19 AMI device is roughly a quarter mile or so?

20     A.   To the best of my recollection.  I did not

21 prepare for that.

22     Q.   Would a relay or repeater have roughly the

23 same range?

24     A.   They do.  They are subject to the same FCC
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1 telecommunication regulations.

2     Q.   Okay.  In your direct testimony you

3 testified that equipment along these lines, in

4 order to fill in the gaps in the network, might

5 cost ComEd as much as $500,000.  I can direct you

6 towards that page if you'd like.

7     A.   That would be helpful.

8     Q.   Page 19, I believe it's Line 391.

9     A.   I have the reference.

10     Q.   How did you arrive at that number?

11     A.   I worked with our engineers in the AMI

12 program to look at gaps that might be plausible or

13 may have a range of cost depending on the number of

14 customers that opt out.  The other element, which

15 is difficult to predict, is -- and it may be a half

16 a percentage overall or may be one percent, but the

17 question is where.  If they are in close proximity

18 to each other, that can create different problems;

19 say a whole community or a municipality were to

20 refuse the smart meter, what would be more

21 problematic to the network than if they were

22 scattered across the territory.

23     Q.   You just mentioned the prospect of an

24 entire community or subdivision opting out.
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1          Let's say hypothetically that does happen.

2 Could ComEd still operate its mesh network in that

3 area?

4     A.   We would operate around that area.  You

5 don't control radiofrequency waves, so they would

6 traverse the opt-out area.  But we would then

7 potentially have to put in equipment depending on

8 what kind of gap that created that would compensate

9 for that hole in the network.

10          Does that answer your question?

11     Q.   That's fair.

12          Do you know offhand, and only roughly if

13 you know, how much each one of these repeaters or

14 relays cost?

15     A.   There's the equipment cost, plus the

16 installation cost.  I don't know offhand.

17     Q.   At some point when you were doing your

18 cost study, was the cost of these repeaters

19 included in that study?

20     A.   It was.

21     MR. FOSCO:  Just so we're clear, the study for

22 the 500,000 figure?

23     MR. O'BRIEN:  The overall cost study.

24     THE WITNESS:  It was not.
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1          Thanks for clarifying.

2 BY MR. O'BRIEN:

3     Q.   I just want to go back to a couple

4 questions about the meter.

5          Does the meter run on line power coming to

6 the customer's home?

7     A.   The energy consumed by the meter to

8 operate the radio and measure energy is borne by

9 ComEd.  That comes from the power provided by

10 ComEd, so it is not billed to the customer.

11     Q.   On Line 401 of your direct testimony,

12 there you are discussing the consumer education

13 regarding health and safety.

14          In developing these education materials,

15 did ComEd conduct studies regarding health impacts

16 of smart meters?

17     A.   ComEd did not conduct specific health

18 studies.

19     Q.   Hypothetically, let's consider -- and I

20 hate to use the word hypothetically twice in one

21 sentence, but let's use a hypothetical apartment

22 building with 20 units.  Each unit in individually

23 metered at sort of a master location.

24          How many RF-enabled meters would ComEd
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1 install?

2     A.   We would install 20 RF-enabled meters at a

3 multi-meter location.

4     Q.   And given what we talked about before with

5 the range of each meter, why would ComEd need more

6 than one RF transmitting device in a situation like

7 that, a multi-unit building?

8     A.   It's a function of the technology.  The

9 meters communicate with each other and pass that

10 information back to the network in forming that

11 mesh.  So the technology provider selected does not

12 have an option to take hard wiring and daisy chain

13 20 meters together with one single meter

14 transmitted to the network.  That wasn't a

15 technology option.

16     Q.   Mr. Doherty, you were in the room a couple

17 of minutes ago when I was asking Mr. Garcia about

18 the some of the costs associated with meter reading

19 for opt outs, correct?

20     A.   Correct.

21     Q.   And I believe that Mr. Garcia deferred

22 some of the questions to you.  Now, luckily for

23 you, everyone in the room gets to rehear those

24 questions.
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1          Has ComEd studied how it might reduce the

2 costs associated with meter reading for each opt

3 out?

4     A.   We have had discussions around

5 alternatives, such as reading meters every other

6 month.  We also discussed in a data request to

7 Staff potentially smart meters that have some

8 functionalities disabled to address customer

9 concerns, whether it be privacy or health.  So

10 those discussions have taken place.

11     Q.   Hypothetically, if ComEd were able to

12 reduce the number of manual meter readings that

13 were required to address the opt out customers,

14 what effect would that have on the costs of each

15 individual opt out?

16     A.   Based on an analysis, I don't believe

17 there would be a reduction in overall cost

18 attributed to the customers if we were to read

19 meters less than 12 times a year.

20     Q.   Even if in some conceivable situation you

21 were only sending out meter readers once a year?

22     A.   We did not look specifically at what the

23 cost would be to send out a meter reader once per

24 year for AMI refusal rates.  I don't know that that
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1 would increase or decrease costs.

2     Q.   Do you know what sensitivities you did

3 consider in terms of number of meter reads per

4 year?

5     A.   We discussed every other month.

6     Q.   But nothing less than every other month?

7     A.   And I wouldn't say that we did a full

8 analysis either.  When we looked at it at face

9 value, it didn't merit further investigation.  But

10 no, nothing less than every other month.

11     MR. O'BRIEN:  Your Honor, if I can just have a

12 moment.

13     JUDGE HAYNES:  Yes.

14 BY MR. O'BRIEN:

15     Q.   Mr. Doherty, what percentage or what

16 portion of the $25 monthly charge for opt out

17 customers would you consider the cost-base portion

18 as opposed to the incentive-based portion?

19     A.   I heard that question and I thought about

20 how I would have answered that when you asked

21 Mr. Garcia.  I'm not sure I understand the

22 difference.  So in the analysis we have forecasted,

23 a half percent opt out refusal rate, 100 percent of

24 that is cost based.  If the rate is less than half
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1 a percent, 100 percent of the $25 proposed is still

2 cost based.  It would exceed the $25.  It also acts

3 as an incentive.  It wasn't constructed in the

4 sense that any portion of it wasn't incentive.

5 100 percent of it, in my opinion, is cost based

6 based on ranges described in my analysis.

7     MR. O'BRIEN:  Thank you, Mr. Doherty.  I have

8 no further questions.

9     JUDGE HAYNES:  Redirect?

10     MR. FOSCO:  Your Honor, I think Staff had an

11 exhibit they wanted to introduce in lieu of cross.

12     MR. HARVEY:  Yes, your Honor.  It's really

13 three documents that I have designated that are

14 marked for identification as Staff Cross Exhibits 1

15 through 3.  I will describe them briefly for the

16 record.  Staff Cross Exhibit 1 is a Commonwealth

17 Edison response to Staff Data Request EPS 2.01.

18 Staff Cross Exhibit 2 is a Commonwealth Edison

19 response to Staff Data Request EPS 4.01.  And Staff

20 Cross Exhibit 3 is Attachment 1 to Commonwealth

21 Edison's response to Staff Data Request EPS 4.01.

22 I have copies for you.

23     JUDGE HAYNES:  Thank you.

24     MR. HARVEY:  And I hopefully have a sufficient
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1 number for the court reporter here.

2          I move those into evidence at this time.

3     MR. FOSCO:  No objection from the Company.

4     JUDGE HAYNES:  Staff Cross Exhibit 1, Staff

5 Cross Exhibit 2, and Staff Cross Exhibit 3 are

6 admitted into the record.

7     MR. FOSCO:  Your Honor, could we have a

8 five-minute break?

9     JUDGE HAYNES:  Sure, five minutes.

10                      (Whereupon, a break was taken.)

11     MR. FOSCO:  We have a small amount of redirect,

12 your Honor.

13     JUDGE HAYNES:  Go ahead.

14                REDIRECT EXAMINATION

15 BY MR. FOSCO:

16     Q.   Mr. Doherty, do you recall that

17 Mr. O'Brien asked you a question where he posed a

18 hypothetical were meters to be read every

19 12 months?

20     A.   I do.

21     Q.   Do you also recall that he asked a

22 question where I believe you referred to the fact

23 that ComEd considered reading meters every other

24 month?
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1     A.   That's correct.

2     Q.   And not beyond that?

3     A.   That's correct.

4     Q.   Why did you decide or why did you not look

5 at situations involving reads less frequently than

6 every other month?

7     A.   Maybe I can answer that in two parts.

8 One, we didn't pursue a full-blown analysis on

9 every other month.  But with that said, in order to

10 perform every other month, there's minimal staffing

11 that would have to occur in each office.  And with

12 that, that minimal staffing would allow you to read

13 monthly.  So there was really no cost benefit in

14 moving to an every other month based on having at

15 least two meter readers at each office.

16          Going to once a month becomes much more --

17 or once per year becomes much more problematic when

18 you start considering the fact that we bill on

19 behalf of supplies.  Seventy percent of our

20 customers are with a supplier.  If we were to go to

21 once a year, they have settlement issues and

22 billing on behalf of the suppliers that we need to

23 take into consideration.

24          There is also the public safety notion of



72

1 visiting the meter once a year.  During our pilot,

2 the International Brotherhood of Electric Workers

3 had opposed smart readers due to the safety concern

4 of not visiting meters once per month with a meter

5 reader.  We had looked at that and the rationale

6 behind that.  We have evidence from the pilot and

7 the ongoing operation that meters do communicate

8 daily, the smart meters do.

9          But in meter refusal rate, if you were

10 visiting the customer's premise once per year, our

11 employees wouldn't then be in a position to

12 evaluate a meter's location for potential safety

13 concerns.

14          And lastly, we know that it's, based on

15 our 2009/2010 read rate performance, that

16 estimating bills on any -- what happens naturally

17 for no access is it does create a bad customer

18 experience and has customer satisfaction impact.

19          I would say those are probably the three

20 largest reasons why I wouldn't consider that once a

21 year would be a viable solution for customers who

22 are refusing a meter.

23     MR. FOSCO:  Thank you.  We have no further

24 redirect.
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1     JUDGE HAYNES:  Okay.  Anything else from the

2 AG?

3     MR. O'BRIEN:  If I can just have one quick

4 moment.

5          I just have one quick question for you

6 Mr. Doherty.

7                 RECROSS-EXAMINATION

8 BY MR. O'BRIEN:

9     Q.   A moment ago you had talked about there

10 not being a cost benefit to reducing the number of

11 annual meter reads and one of the reasons was

12 back-office employees.  I forget the exact phrase

13 you used, but essentially the employees that have

14 to stay in the office to --

15     A.   No.  I'm sorry.  I think you

16 misunderstood.

17          When I say staffing, it was field

18 employees at each office.  In order to support

19 meter reading operations at each office, I would

20 need a minimal of two meter readers at each office

21 to cover for training, vacation, sick time, in

22 order to respond to meter reading needs on a daily

23 basis.

24     Q.   For each branch office?
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1     A.   For each of the 19 offices.

2     Q.   Did ComEd ever consider having I guess

3 floating meters readers to cover multiple branch

4 offices?

5     A.   We did discuss that and there are some

6 problems with that.  I think it goes towards some

7 of the questions that you had asked around would we

8 lower the cost if the cost fee turned out to be

9 higher.  We would look for ways to reduce those

10 costs.

11          It might include consolidation of offices.

12 The problem with consolidation of offices is -- you

13 referred to the rural offices.  Now you're

14 increasing drive times and vehicle costs.  So it's

15 unclear based on current operations as to is that a

16 true reduction or does the increase in costs offset

17 the efficiencies of the consolidation of the

18 workforce.

19     MR. O'BRIEN:  Okay.  Thank you.  I have nothing

20 further.

21     JUDGE HAYNES:  Okay.

22     MR. FOSCO:  No further redirect.

23     JUDGE HAYNES:  Thank you, Mr. Doherty.

24          Is there anything further?
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1     MR. FOSCO:  The Company has nothing further.

2     MR. HARVEY:  I believe there is a briefing

3 schedule in place, your Honor.

4     JUDGE HAYNES:  Yes.  So initial briefs are due

5 December 12th, reply briefs December 19th.  And

6 because of the AG's motion, I am not going to mark

7 the record heard and taken in order to consider the

8 reply that's going to be filed later today.

9     MR. O'BRIEN:  Thank you, Judge.

10     MR. FOSCO:  Your Honor, the Staff has not filed

11 any response.

12     MR. HARVEY:  We may.  I mean given the sort of

13 brevity of the schedule on this, we may file

14 something.  I'm not sure what form it will take

15 yet, but we would ask leave to be heard on this

16 question.

17     JUDGE HAYNES:  Oh, well, then maybe we need a

18 different schedule then in order to allow Staff to

19 respond and one reply from the AG.

20     MR. HARVEY:  We can get something on file this

21 afternoon, your Honor.

22     MS. DALE:  And then we would reply on --

23 today's Tuesday -- on Wednesday.

24     JUDGE HAYNES:  Okay.  If Staff files a response
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1 by close of business today, by 5:00 p.m. today,

2 then AG will file a reply to both ComEd and Staff

3 by 5:00 p.m. tomorrow, and then I will issue a

4 ruling on Thursday.

5     MR. O'BRIEN:  Thank you, Judge.

6     MR. HARVEY:  Thank you, your Honor.

7     MR. FOSCO:  Thank you.

8     JUDGE HAYNES:  This matter is continued

9 generally.

10                      (Which were all the proceedings

11                       had in the above-entitled cause

12                       this date and time.)
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